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FOREWORD 

 

A classroom consists of heterogeneous group of students in terms of learning proficiency.  These 

students exhibit a wide variety of abilities.  However, the assessment procedure many times is ignored 

at the school level.  The results of assessment therefore, are not a true representation of level of 

students.  As a result of such negative washback effect of assessment,  the learning process slows down.  

The assessment tool produced at RIE aims at assessing different levels of learners.  It measures various 

learning outcomes of English language (Classes I-VIII) very systematically assessing each focused 

outcome at a time and other outcomes also. Assessment should explore ways of making the students 

active contributors with an independent expression that allows individualization in a classroom and 

assessment should enable students to consistently reflect their true abilities in English language learning 

using the language holistically in reallife situation.  Assessment must be continuous and unstressful.  It 

needs to be carried out continuously over a period of time with emphasis on understanding the cultural 

dimensions of English language learning and teaching for exploring their proficiency in English, its 

vocabulary and its grammar which are the fundamental features that  give children their space  and time 

in learning in their  individual ways. 

 

 

 



 
 

                                        Subject:  English 
 

   

 

About the document : 

 

 

The document includes unit wise plans of assessing learners as per learning outcomes prepared 

by NCERT for classes I to VIII in English along with the open ended questions, group activities, 

individual tasks and paper pencil test.   
 

 
 

Assessment in Language 

 One does not need special test for keeping a record of the students or for preparing a report card; 

learning activities themselves provide the basis for such ongoing observational and qualitative 

assessment.   

 The types of questions that are set for assessment need not be restricted to those found in the text  

book.   

 Questions that are open ended and challenging could also be used.   

 Grading and correction has to be carried out in the presence of the students and feedback has to be 

provided on their answers regarding their correct and wrong responses with justified reasons.   

 Not only learning outcome but also learning experiences themselves must be evaluated.  Exercises, 

both individual and collective can be designed to enable the learner to reflect on and assess their 

learning experiences.  

 Self assessment may be encouraged.  Every classroom interaction with the children requires the 

review of their own work and a discussion with them about what should be tested and the ways of 

finding out whether the competencies are being developed or not.   

 Idea of this document is NOT to give the teacher a finite inventory of items on the basis of which 

she/he can evaluate a child.  The idea is to empower to create a large inventory of his/her own, as a 

teacher’s portfolio which is constantly enriched and enlarged by experience. 

 Assessment should be part of teaching learning process rather than a one time activity. 

 Every unit taught and assessed must integrate all the skills. 

 Learning outcomes are best achieved when language skills are integrated for a holistic development of 

language. 
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Class V  (English) 

Suggested Pedagogical Processes Learning Outcomes 

The learner may be provided opportunities 

in pairs/groups/ individually and 

encouraged to– 

• discuss and present orally, and then write answers 

to text-based questions, short descriptive paragraphs 

• participate in activties which involve English 

language use, such as role play, enactment, dialogue 

and dramatisation of stories read and heard 

• look at print-rich environment such as 

newspapers, signs and directions in public places, 

pamphlets, and suggested websites for language 

learning 

• prepare speech for morning assembly, group 

discussions, debates on selected topics, etc. 

• infer the meaning of unfamiliar words from the 

context while reading a variety of texts 

• refer to the dictionary, for spelling, meaning and 

to find out synonyms and antonyms 

• understand the use of synonyms, such as 

‘big/large’, ‘shut/ close’, and antonyms like 

inside/outside, light/dark from clues in context 

• relate ideas, proverbs and expressions in the 

stories that they have heard, to those in their mother 

tongue/surroundings/cultural context 

• read independently and silently in English/ 

Braille, adventure stories, travelogues, folk/ fairy 

tales etc. 

• find out different forms of writing (informal 

letters, lists, stories leave application, notice etc.) 

• learn grammar in a context and integrated manner 

( such as use ofnouns, adverbs; differentiates 

between simple past and simple present verbs.) 

• use linkers to indicate connections between words 

and sentences such as ‘Then’, ‘After that’, etc. 

• take dictation of sort texts such as lists, paragraphs 

and dialogues. 

• enrich vocabulary through crossword puzzles, 

word chain etc. 

The learner– 

• answers coherently in written or oral form to 

questions in English based on day-today life 

experiences, unfamiliar story, poem heard or read. 

• recites and shares English songs, poems, games, 

riddles, stories, tongue twisters etc, recites and shares 

with peers and family members. 

• acts according to instructions given in English, in 

games/sports, such as ‘Hit the ball!’ ‘Throw the ring.’ 

‘Run to the finish line!’etc. 

• reads independently in English storybooks, news 

items/ headlines, advertisements etc. talks about it, and 

composes short paragraphs 

• conducts short interviews of people around him e.g 

interviewing grandparents, teachers, school librarian, 

gardener etc. 

• uses meaningful grammatically correct sentences to 

describe and narrate incidents; and for framing 

questions 

• uses synonyms such as‘big/large’, ‘shut/ close’, and 

antonyms like inside/outside, light/dark from clues in 

context 

• reads text with comprehension, locates details and 

sequence of events 

• connects ideas that he/she has inferred, through 

reading and interaction, with his/ her personal 

experiences 

• takes dictation for different purposes, such as lists, 

paragraphs, dialogues etc. 

• uses the dictionary for reference 

• identifies kinds of nouns, adverbs; differentiates 

between simple past and simple present verbs 

• writes paragraphs in English from verbal, visual clues, 

with appropriate punctuation marks and linkers 

• writes a ‘mini biography’ and ‘mini autobiography’ 

• writes informal letters, messages and e-mails 

• reads print in the surroundings (advertisements, 

directions, names of places etc), understands and 

answers queries 
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MONTH CHAPTER/

UNIT/ 

THEME 

PROCESS/ TO BE 

DEVELOPED BY 

THE TEACHER 

(Focus on 

customizing lesson 

plan) 

ASSESSMENT 

STRATEGY 

LEARNING OUTCOMES 

 As per DEO 

 

 

UNIT- 1 

ICE CREAM MAN 

WONDERFUL 

WASTE 

Review of Previous 

Outcomes 

 

All processes will be task 

based and in accordance with 

the learning outcomes 

provided by NCERT 

 

 Petals: practice sheets 

Suggested pedagogical 

process as per mentioned in 

the NCERT learning 

outcomes documents. 

 Group work 

 Story Narration 

 Recitation 

 Observation 

 Drawing 

 Total Physical 

Response 

 Paper pencil test 

 recites and shares English songs & poems 
(E5.2) 

 answers coherently in written or oral form 
to questions in English based on day-today 
life experiences, unfamiliar story, poem 
heard or read (E5.1) 

 reads text with comprehension, locates 
details and sequence of events (E5.8) 

 uses the dictionary for reference (E5.11) 

 takes dictation for different purposes, 
such as lists, paragraphs, dialogues etc. 
(E5.10) 

 shares games, riddles, stories, tongue 
twisters etc, recites and shares with peers 
and family members. (E5.2) 

 appreciates either verbally / in writing 
the variety in food, dress, customs and 
festivals as read/heard in his/her day-to 
day life, in storybooks/ heard in 
narratives/ seen in videos, films etc 
(E5.19) 

 

PLAN TO ASSESS THE CHILD’S PERFORMANCE AND PARTICIPATION 
(TEACHER’S LOG bOOk/ PORTFOLIO) 

Class 5 
 



 
 

As per DEO 

 

UNIT- 2 

TEAMWORK 

FLYING 

TOGETHER 

Review of Previous 

Outcomes 

 

All processes will be task 

based and in accordance with 

the learning outcomes 

provided by NCERT 

 

 Petals: practice sheets 

Suggested pedagogical 

process as per mentioned in 

the NCERT learning 

outcomes documents. 

 Group work 

 Story Narration 

 Recitation 

 Observation 

 Drawing 

 Total Physical 

Response 

 Paper pencil test 

   recites and shares English songs & poems 
(E5.2) 

 answers coherently in written or oral form 
to questions in English based on day-today 
life experiences, unfamiliar story, poem 
heard or read (E5.1) 

 reads text with comprehension, locates 
details and sequence of events (E5.8) 

 uses the dictionary for reference (E5.11) 

 takes dictation for different purposes, 
such as lists, paragraphs, dialogues etc. 
(E5.10) 

 acts according to instructions given in 
English, in games/sports, such as ‘Hit the 
ball!’ ‘Throw the ring.’ ‘Run to the finish 
line!’etc (E5.3) 

As per DEO 

 

UNIT- 3 

MY SHADOW 

ROBINSON 

CRUSOE 

Review of Previous 

Outcomes 

 

All processes will be task 

based and in accordance with 

the learning outcomes 

provided by NCERT 

 

 Petals: practice sheets 

Suggested pedagogical 

process as per mentioned in 

the NCERT learning 

outcomes documents. 

 Group work 

 Story Narration 

 Recitation 

 Observation 

 Drawing 

 Total Physical 

Response 

 Paper pencil test 

 recites and shares English songs & poems 
(E5.2) 

 answers coherently in written or oral form 
to questions in English based on day-today 
life experiences, unfamiliar story, poem 
heard or read (E5.1) 

 reads text with comprehension, locates 
details and sequence of events (E5.8) 

 uses the dictionary for reference (E5.11) 

 takes dictation for different purposes, 
such as lists, paragraphs, dialogues etc. 
(E5.10) 

 uses synonyms such as‘big/large’, ‘shut/ 
close’, and antonyms  like inside/outside, 
light/dark from clues in context (E5.7) 

 
 
 



 
 

As per DEO 

 

UNIT 4 

CRYING 

MY ELDER 

BROTHER 

Review of Previous 

Outcomes 

 

All processes will be task 

based and in accordance with 

the learning outcomes 

provided by NCERT 

 

 Petals: practice sheets 

Suggested pedagogical 

process as per mentioned in 

the NCERT learning 

outcomes documents. 

 Group work 

 Story Narration 

 Recitation 

 Observation 

 Drawing 

 Total Physical 

Response 

 Paper pencil test 

   recites and shares English songs & poems 
(E5.2) 

 answers coherently in written or oral form 
to questions in English based on day-today 
life experiences, unfamiliar story, poem 
heard or read (E5.1) 

 reads text with comprehension, locates 
details and sequence of events (E5.8) 

 uses the dictionary for reference (E5.11) 

 takes dictation for different purposes, 
such as lists, paragraphs, dialogues etc. 
(E5.10) 

 conducts short interviews of people 
around him e.g interviewing 
grandparents, teachers, school librarian, 
gardener etc. (E5.5) 

As per DEO 

 

UNIT 5 

THE LAZY FROG 

RIP VAN 

WINKLE 

Review of Previous 

Outcomes 

 

All processes will be task 

based and in accordance with 

the learning outcomes 

provided by NCERT 

 

 Petals: practice sheets 

Suggested pedagogical 

process as per mentioned in 

the NCERT learning 

outcomes documents. 

 Group work 

 Story Narration 

 Recitation 

 Observation 

 Drawing 

 Total Physical 

Response 

 Paper pencil test 

  recites and shares English songs & poems 
(E5.2) 

 answers coherently in written or oral form 
to questions in English based on day-today 
life experiences, unfamiliar story, poem 
heard or read (E5.1) 

 reads text with comprehension, locates 
details and sequence of events (E5.8) 

 uses the dictionary for reference (E5.11) 

 takes dictation for different purposes, 
such as lists, paragraphs, dialogues etc. 
(E5.10) 

 uses meaningful grammatically correct 
sentences to describe and  narrate 
incidents; and for framing questions (E5.6) 

 

 

 

 



 
 

As per DEO 

 

UNIT 6 

CLASS 

DISCUSSION 

THE TALKATIVE 

BARBER 

Review of Previous 

Outcomes 

 

All processes will be task 

based and in accordance with 

the learning outcomes 

provided by NCERT 

 

 Petals: practice sheets 

Suggested pedagogical 

process as per mentioned in 

the NCERT learning 

outcomes documents. 

 Group work 

 Story Narration 

 Recitation 

 Observation 

 Drawing 

 Total Physical 

Response 

 Paper pencil test 

  recites and shares English songs & poems 
(E5.2) 

 answers coherently in written or oral form 
to questions in English based on day-today 
life experiences, unfamiliar story, poem 
heard or read (E5.1) 

 reads text with comprehension, locates 
details and sequence of events (E5.8) 

 uses the dictionary for reference (E5.11) 

 takes dictation for different purposes, 
such as lists, paragraphs, dialogues etc. 
(E5.10) 

 identifies kinds of nouns, adverbs; (E5.12) 

 differentiates between simple past and 
simple present verbs (E5.12) 

 writes paragraphs in English from verbal, 
visual clues, with appropriate 
punctuation marks and linkers (E5.13) 
 

As per DEO 

 

UNIT 7 

TOPSY-TURVY 

LAND 

GULLIVER’S 

TRAVELS 

Review of Previous 

Outcomes 

 

All processes will be task 

based and in accordance with 

the learning outcomes 

provided by NCERT 

 

 Petals: practice sheets 

Suggested pedagogical 

process as per mentioned in 

the NCERT learning 

outcomes documents. 

 Group work 

 Story Narration 

 Recitation 

 Observation 

 Drawing 

 Total Physical 

Response 

 Paper pencil test 

 recites and shares English songs & poems 
(E5.2) 

 answers coherently in written or oral form 
to questions in English based on day-today 
life experiences, unfamiliar story, poem 
heard or read (E5.1) 

 reads text with comprehension, locates 
details and sequence of events (E5.8) 

 uses the dictionary for reference (E5.11) 

 takes dictation for different purposes, 
such as lists, paragraphs, dialogues etc. 
(E5.10) 
 
 
 



 
 

 reads print in the surroundings 
(advertisements, directions, names of 
places etc), understands and answers 
queries (E5.16) 

 writes informal letters, messages and e-
mails (E5.15) 

As per DEO 

 

UNIT 8 

NOBODY’S 

FRIEND 

THE LITTLE  

BULLY 

Review of Previous 

Outcomes 

 

All processes will be task 

based and in accordance with 

the learning outcomes 

provided by NCERT 

 

 Petals: practice sheets 

Suggested pedagogical 

process as per mentioned in 

the NCERT learning 

outcomes documents. 

 Group work 

 Story Narration 

 Recitation 

 Observation 

 Drawing 

 Total Physical 

Response 

 Paper pencil test 

 recites and shares English songs & poems 
(E5.2) 

 answers coherently in written or oral form 
to questions in English based on day-today 
life experiences, unfamiliar story, poem 
heard or read (E5.1) 

 reads text with comprehension, locates 
details and sequence of events (E5.8) 

 uses the dictionary for reference (E5.11) 

 takes dictation for different purposes, 
such as lists, paragraphs, dialogues etc. 
(E5.10) 

 connects ideas that he/she has inferred, 
through reading and interaction, with 
his/ her personal experiences (E5.9) 

 writes and speaks on peace, equality etc 
suggesting personal views (E5.18) 
 

As per DEO 

 

UNIT 9 

SING A SONG OF 

PEOPLE 

AROUND THE 

WORLD 

Review of Previous 

Outcomes 

 

All processes will be task 

based and in accordance with 

the learning outcomes 

provided by NCERT 

 

 Petals: practice sheets 

Suggested pedagogical 

 Group work 

 Story Narration 

 Recitation 

 Observation 

 Drawing 

 Total Physical 

Response 

 Paper pencil test 

 recites and shares English songs & poems 
(E5.2) 

 answers coherently in written or oral form 
to questions in English based on day-today 
life experiences, unfamiliar story, poem 
heard or read (E5.1) 

 reads text with comprehension, locates 
details and sequence of events (E5.8) 

 uses the dictionary for reference (E5.11) 

 takes dictation for different purposes, 



 
 

 

NOTES: 
 The entire year is divided into four quarters and the syllabus to be covered in each quarter is divided accordingly. 

 Monthly bifurcation of the content to be done as per the plans sent by DEO 

 One unit consists of one prose and one poem along with exercises given at the back of the text book. 

 The teacher can customize the aforesaid plan as per the classroom requirement and needs of the learner. 

 The teacher must use the teacher’s handbook prescribed by the NCERT. 

 

 

process as per mentioned in 

the NCERT learning 

outcomes documents. 

such as lists, paragraphs, dialogues etc. 
(E5.10) 

 reads independently English storybooks, 
news items/ headlines, advertisements 
talks about it, and composes short 
paragraphs (E5.4) 

 attempts to write creatively (stories, 
poems, posters, etc) (E5.17) 

 
 

As per DEO 

 

UNIT 10 

MALU BHALU 

WHO WILL BE 

NINGTHOU? 

Review of Previous 

Outcomes 

 

All processes will be task 

based and in accordance with 

the learning outcomes 

provided by NCERT 

 

 Petals: practice sheets 

Suggested pedagogical 

process as per mentioned in 

the NCERT learning 

outcomes documents. 

 Group work 

 Story Narration 

 Recitation 

 Observation 

 Drawing 

 Total Physical 

Response 

 Paper pencil test 

 recites and shares English songs & poems 
(E5.2) 

 answers coherently in written or oral form 
to questions in English based on day-today 
life experiences, unfamiliar story, poem 
heard or read (E5.1) 

 reads text with comprehension, locates 
details and sequence of events (E5.8) 

 uses the dictionary for reference (E5.11) 

 takes dictation for different purposes, 
such as lists, paragraphs, dialogues etc. 
(E5.10) 

 writes a ‘mini biography’ and ‘mini 
autobiography’ (E5.14) 



 
 

 

 

TEACHERS LOGBOOK FOR ASSESSING LEARNING OUTCOMES (CLASS-5) 

Note: Teacher may achieve the given learning outcomes as per the unit being covered for her respective class.  
NAME OF THE STUDENT _________________________________  
 

Code 

No. 

Learning Outcomes 

Description:  

 The Learner  

 

 

April May  July August  October November December January Final 
Perfor

mance 
Level 

 

E5.1  answers coherently in 
written or oral form to 
questions in English based 
on day-today life 
experiences, unfamiliar 
story, poem heard or read. 
 

                         

E5.2  recites and shares English 
songs, poems, games, 
riddles, stories, tongue 
twisters etc, recites and 
shares with peers and family 
members. 

                         

E5.3   acts according to 
instructions given in English, 
in games/sports, such as ‘Hit 
the ball!’ ‘Throw the ring.’ 
‘Run to the finish line!’etc. 

                         

E5.4   reads independently in 
English storybooks, news 
items/ headlines, 
advertisements etc. talks 
about it, and composes 
short paragraphs   
 

                         



 
 

E5.5  conducts short interviews 
of people around him e.g 
interviewing grandparents, 
teachers, school librarian, 
gardener etc. 
 

                         

E5.6 uses meaningful grammatically 
correct sentences to describe 
and  narrate incidents; and for 
framing questions 

                         

E5.7  uses synonyms such 
as‘big/large’, ‘shut/ close’, 
and antonyms  like 
inside/outside, light/dark 
from clues in context 

                         

E5.8 reads text with 
comprehension, locates 
details and sequence of 
events 

                          

E5.9 connects ideas that he/she 
has inferred,  through 
reading and interaction, 
with his/ her personal 
experiences 

                         

E5.10 takes dictation for different 
purposes, such as lists, 
paragraphs, dialogues etc. 

                         

E5.11 uses the dictionary for 
reference 

                         

E5.12 identifies kinds of nouns, 
adverbs; differentiates 
between simple past and 
simple present verbs 

                         



 
 

E5.13 writes paragraphs in English 
from verbal, visual clues, 
with appropriate 
punctuation marks and 
linkers 

                         

E5.14 writes a ‘mini biography’ 
and ‘mini autobiography’ 

                         

E5.15 writes informal letters, 
messages and e-mails 

                         

E5.16 reads print in the 
surroundings 
(advertisements, directions, 
names of places etc), 
understands and answers 
queries 

                         

E5.17 attempts to write creatively 
(stories, poems, posters, 
etc) 

                         

E5.18 writes and speaks on peace, 
equality etc suggesting 
personal views 

                         

E5.19 appreciates either verbally / 
in writing the variety in 
food, dress, customs and 
festivals as read/heard in 
his/her day-to day life,  in 
storybooks/ heard in 
narratives/ seen in videos, 
films etc. 

                         

 

 

 



 
 

 

Note for the Teacher : 

 

Teacher can use any grading system or can devise any ranking system in order to identify the level of 

learner corresponding to each learning outcome. 

The teacher will add the month as per the DEO bifurcation 

The teacher can assess the learning outcomes as per his/ her convenience. 

March, September, February, June are not included (examination and review time and summer vacation 

month) 

 

Needs lot of support 

 
 

 

Able to do with support 
 

 

 

Age appropriate 
 

 

 

Beyond expected level  

 
 

 

 



 
 

 

 

Teacher can also write Lowest Performing Learning Outcomes towards the end of quarter out of her 

targeted outcomes for that quarter (Teacher will plan her learning process in the next quarter as per 

her lowest learning outcomes) 

For example:  

Lowest Performing Outcomes towards the end of April   

 __________________________________________ 

 __________________________________________ 
 

Lowest Performing Learning Outcomes  towards the end of May  

 __________________________________________ 

 __________________________________________ 

Lowest Performing Learning Outcomes towards the end of  July 

 __________________________________________ 

 _________________________________________ 

Lowest Performing Learning Outcomes towards the end of  August 

 __________________________________________ 

 __________________________________________ 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

Lowest Performing Learning Outcomes towards the end of  October 

 __________________________________________ 

 __________________________________________ 

Lowest Performing Learning Outcomes towards the end of  November 

 __________________________________________ 

 __________________________________________ 

 

Lowest Performing Learning Outcomes towards the end of  December 

 __________________________________________ 

 __________________________________________ 
 

Lowest Performing Learning Outcomes towards the end of  January 

 __________________________________________ 

 __________________________________________ 
 

 
 

Lowest Performing Learning Outcomes towards the end of Session 

 __________________________________________ 

 __________________________________________ 

 



 
 

 

 

Code No. Learning Outcomes 
The Learner 

Sheet 
 No. 

E5.1  answers coherently in written or oral form to questions in English 
based on day-today life experiences, unfamiliar story, poem heard or 
read. 
 

        3 

E5.2  recites and shares English songs, poems, games, riddles, stories, 
tongue twisters etc, recites and shares with peers and family 
members. 

      2,4 

E5.3   acts according to instructions given in English, in games/sports, such 
as ‘Hit the ball!’ ‘Throw the ring.’ ‘Run to the finish line!’etc. 

        1 

E5.4   reads independently in English storybooks, news items/ headlines, 
advertisements etc. talks about it, and composes short paragraphs   

    12,13 

E5.5  conducts short interviews of people around him e.g interviewing 
grandparents, teachers, school librarian, gardener etc. 

       23 

E5.6 uses meaningful grammatically correct sentences to describe and  narrate 
incidents; and for framing questions 

    16,22 

E5.7  uses synonyms such as‘big/large’, ‘shut/ close’, and antonyms  like 
inside/outside, light/dark from clues in context 

       14 

E5.8 reads text with comprehension, locates details and sequence of 
events 

    11,12 

E5.9 connects ideas that he/she has inferred,  through reading and 
interaction, with his/ her personal experiences 

        3 

E5.10 takes dictation for different purposes, such as lists, paragraphs, 
dialogues etc. 

15 

E5.11 uses the dictionary for reference        11 

E5.12 
E5.13 

identifies kinds of nouns; differentiates between simple past and 
simple present verbs 

       17 

writes paragraphs in English from verbal, visual clues, with 
appropriate punctuation marks and linkers 

   19,20 

E5.14 writes a ‘mini biography’ and ‘mini autobiography’      18 

E5.15 writes informal letters, messages and e-mails      21 

E5.16 reads print in the surroundings (advertisements, directions, names of 
places etc), understands and answers queries 

     13 

E5.17 attempts to write creatively (stories, poems, posters, etc)   19,20 

E5.18 writes and speaks on peace, equality etc suggesting personal views      22 

E5.19 appreciates either verbally / in writing the variety in food, dress, 
customs and festivals as read/heard in his/her day-to day life,  in 
storybooks/ heard in narratives/ seen in videos, films etc. 

    22 

  Index  (Class 5) 



 
 

 
 
 
         
 

Learning outcomes:- (Listening & Speaking) 
The Learner  

 acts according to instructions given in English, in games/sports, 
such as ‘Hit the ball!’ ‘Throw the ring.’ ‘Run to the finish line!’etc 

  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
  The teacher will give instructions to the students and the students 
will carry out the instructions. 
 

1. Come here. 
  Take the chalk. 
  Look at the blackboard. 
  Write your name on the blackboard. 

 
2.  Go there. 
  Open the door. 
  Shut the window. 
  Go out. 
  Come in. 

 
3.   Open your books. 
  Open your books at page 56. 
  Bring me your book. 
  Pack up your books now. 

 
4.   Hit the ball. 
  Run to the finish line. 
  Throw the ring. 
  Wash your hands. 

 
5.   Head down. 
  Stand up. 
  Sit down. 
  Make a single line. 

 

 

 

1.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 

 
 
     
 
 

Learning outcomes:- (Listening & Speaking) 
The Learner  
 recites and shares English songs & poems 
 
Ref. Marigold Text Book Units 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
The learner will learn the poems by heart and recite it with actions. 
The poem given in text book and from other sources as per his level 
can be taken up. 

   

 

2.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 

 
 
 
 
    

Learning outcomes:- (Listening & Speaking) 
The Learner  

 answers coherently in written or oral form to questions in 
English based on day-today life experiences, unfamiliar story, 
poem heard or read 

 connects ideas that he/she has inferred, through reading and 
interaction, with his/ her personal experiences 

 
Ref. Marigold Text Book Units 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
The teacher will narrate the story using bilingual language to the 
students and they will respond orally to the questions related to the 
story in any language. 
 
In the city of Cashgar, lived a barber who was a great talker. Once the 
Sultan called the barber to shave his head. The barber started talking 
non-stop instead of shaving him. The Sultan got angry.  
“When are you going to stop talking and begin to do your work?” 
The Barber replied, “You do me an injury by calling me a chatterer.” 
 

1. Q  Where did the barber live? 

2. Q  Who called the barber to his Palace? 

3. Q  Why did the Sultan call barber? 

4. Q  Why did the Sultan get angry? 

5. Q  What did the barber reply? 

3.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 

 
 
 
 
     

Learning outcomes:- 
The Learner  
 shares games, riddles, stories, tongue twisters etc, recites and shares 
with peers and family members. 
 
Ref. Newspaper Children Section 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
The student will cut out the children section from the newspaper and 
share it with his classmates. 

   

 

4.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 
 

   
 

Learning outcomes:- (Reading & Writing) 
Basics of Reading   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
 
 
Recognize the letters given in the keyboard 
 

 
 
 
 
  
  
 
 
 
 
 
 

5.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 
 
  
 

Learning outcomes:- (Reading & Writing) 
Basics of Reading  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
 
Recognize the letters given in the keyboard 
 
 

 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

6.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Learning outcomes:- (Reading & Writing) 
Basics of Reading   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
Read aloud:- 

    

 
 
 

 
 
Rhyming words:- 
 

1. at         _________        _________       _________ 
  

2. in         _________        _________       _________ 
  

3. be         _________        _________       _________ 
  

4. no         _________        _________       _________ 
  
 
 
 

       

 

at   

an

as  

at 

      

 

if  

in 

is    

it 

       

 

go  of  

no on      

so or  

lo    ox 

 

up 

us 
 

 

be   

he

me  

we 

7.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 
 

Learning outcomes:- (Reading & Writing) 
Basics of Reading  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
 Read the passage and answer the following questions:- 
 

 A fat dog sat in the cab. The dog had a red pup. The 
pup did not run. The dog was sad for it. He led the 
pup but the pup hid in the bin. It got a bun in the bin. 
The dog sat in the gap. The pup ran in a big fun. It had 
bun in its lap. The dog fed the bun to his pup and got 
it to run. The pup did so. It ran as a jet and met a boy. 
The boy got it in its lap. 
 

1.  The dog had ___________. 
 

2.  It got a bun __________. 
 

3.  The pup ran _________. 
 

4.  It ran as a jet and __________. 
 

5.  The boy got ___________. 
 

 
 
 
  

8.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 Learning outcomes:- (Reading & Writing) 
Basics of Reading   

 
9. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
10. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 

Read the passage and answer the following questions:- 
Once there was a man. One day a little boy came to him. The man said, “Where are you from? 
What can I do for you?” The boy said, “We have to dig a well. It is May and we Should do this 
now.” The man asked him how they could dig without men. The boy said, “These are the men who 
will dig the well with us if you too.” The man saw at the men. He went away with them. They were 
very fat. All the men had more than one sac in their bags which were very big. But when they 
reached, they said, “We shall not dig the well. This is your job.” Each of them sat down. Many 
other men came there. The boy said, “No, this is not my job. The well is for all. So do it for you, me 
and all.” Then there came a woman. She had an axe. She Said, “Be a man and dig the well or go 
away. I am here and I will dig it alone.” She made the men to do so. They got up on her words. 

 Q 1. Who came to the man one day? 
ans. ______________________________________  
Q 2.  What did the boy say to the man? 
ans. ______________________________________ 
Q 3. What did all the men have in their bags? 
ans.  ______________________________________ 
Q 4. Complete the sentence 
         We shall not ________________ 

a                 no how              what with 

am to now more each 

an my you some were 

as by our away from 

at can out many             these 

i ran her very those 

if had who said there 

in has the once their 

is was she over where 

it saw one your could 

be may                 all down would 

he day and here should 

me did are went other 

we him this told which 

up his that into under 

us for than also shall 

of not them came little 

on too  then made about 

or but they have every 

so its when will asked 

 

9 & 10.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 
 

  11. 
 
 

Learning outcomes:- (Reading & Writing) 
The Learner  

 reads text with comprehension, locates details and sequence of 
events 

 uses the dictionary for reference 
Ref. Marigold Text Book 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
Read the passage and answer the following questions:- 
On the 16th of June 1730 we discovered land. Our captain sent a dozen men with 
vessels for water, if any could be found. When we came to land we saw no river 
or spring nor any inhabitants. I went on to explore. The country was barren and 
rocky. I turned back to join the crew, only to see them getting into the boat and 
rowing for life to get to the ship. Before I could reach them I discovered a huge 
creature walking after them in the sea as fast as he could. The water of the ocean 
reached only till his knees. 
Q 1. When did they discover the land? 
 
ans. _________________________________  
 
Q 2. Who sent a dozen of men? 
 
ans. _________________________________ 
 
Q 3. What type of country was it? 
 
ans. _________________________________ 
  
Q 4. What did he observe? 
 
ans. _________________________________  
 
Q 5. Write the meaning of ‘discovered’ 
 
ans. _________________________________ 

 

11.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 
 
 

 12. 

Learning outcomes:- (Reading & Writing)  
The Learner  

  reads text with comprehension, locates details and sequence of 
events 

 uses the dictionary for reference 
Ref. Marigold Text Book 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
 A fox was walking through the forest when he saw a crow 
sitting on a tree branch with a fine piece of cheese in her 
beak. The fox wanted the cheese and decided he would be 
clever enough to outwit the bird. "What a noble and gracious 
bird I see in the tree!" proclaimed the fox, "What exquisite 
beauty! What fair plumage! If her voice is as lovely as her 
beauty, she would no doubt be the jewel of all birds." The 
crow was so flattered by all this talk that she opened her beak 
and gave a cry to show the fox her voice. "Caw! Caw!" she 
cried, as the cheese dropped to the ground for the fox to grab. 

Q 1. Where was the fox walking? 
 
ans. _____________________________ 
 
Q 2. Which animal was sitting on the tree? 
 
ans. ______________________________ 
 
Q 3. What did the fox want from the crow? 
 
ans. ______________________________ 
 
Q 4. What happened when the crow opened its beak? 
 
ans. ______________________________ 
 
Q 5. Write the meaning of ‘lovely’ 
 
ans. ______________________________ 

 

12.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 

13. 
 
 

Learning outcomes:- (Reading & Writing) 
The Learner  
 reads print in the surroundings (advertisements, directions, names of 
places etc), understands and answers queries 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
 Look at the advertisement given below and answer the following questions 
by choosing the correct option:- 

 
 

Q 1.  The advertisement is about __________ 
 

a) icecream         b) biscuit         c) chocolate         d) Wafer 
 
Q 2.  The name of the ice cream brand is __________ 
 

a) Vadilal            b) Amul             c)  Havmor               d) Kwality Walls 
 
Q 3. The quantity of ice cream given in the box is __________ 
  

a) 1.3 L                b) 1.2 L              c) 1.5 L                d) 1.8 L 
 
Q 4. ________ ice cream is free. 
 

a) 28%                b) 50%                c) 25%                 d) 33% 
 
Q 5. The quantity 1.2 L is equal to ________ 
 

a) 900+200 ml    b) 800 + 300 ml      c) 900 + 300 ml        d) 800 + 500 ml 
 

13.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 
 

    14. 
 
 

Learning outcomes:- 
The Learner  

 uses synonyms such as ‘big/large’, ‘shut/ close’, and antonyms  
like inside/outside, light/dark from clues in context 

Ref. Petals Pg. 22  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
Write the antonyms of the underlined words:- 
1.  The window is shut but the door is ________. 
 
2.  Pinky is present but Jai is __________. 
 
3.  The story is not true, it is __________. 
 
4.  My belt is tight, her belt is ________. 
 
5.  The see-saw goes up and ________.  
   
Underline the word in each set that is opposite to the word in bold 
letters. 
1.  enemy –     friend        child           toy 
2.  heavy  -       tall             light           thin  
3.  upper  -       middle      behind       lower 
4.  rude    -       noisy          polite         tiny 
5.  happy -       joyful         sad              best 

 

 

14.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 
 

    15. 
 

Learning outcomes:- 
The Learner  

 takes dictation for different purposes, such as lists, paragraphs, 
dialogues etc. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

    ____________      ________________________ 
    ____________    ________________________ 
   ____________    ________________________ 
   ____________    ________________________ 
   ____________    ________________________ 
 

 

 

 

 

LIST 

chatterer 

defect 

opinion 

exhausted 

dessert 

examine 

inhabitants 

barren 

PARAGRAPH 

Once upon a time, not so very long 

ago, there was a small boy called 

Hari. Although he was not very big, 

he was strong and he loved to tease 

all the boys and girls who went to 

school with him. What he loved to 

do most was to pinch. He could 

make a big bruise appear in half a 

second. Another trick he played was 

pricking people with a pin. 

15.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 
 

  16. 
 

Learning outcomes:- 
The Learner  

  uses meaningful grammatically correct sentences to describe 
and  narrate incidents; and for framing questions 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
   
Rewrite the following sentences:- 
 

1. going/ he/ is/ market/ to. 
 
ans. _________________________. 
 
2. honesty/ policy/ is/ best/ the. 
 
ans. _________________________. 
 
3. you/ late/ are/ why/ today? 
 
ans. __________________________? 
 
4. favourite/ English/ my/ subject/ is. 
 
ans. __________________________. 
 
5. are/ what/ doing/ you/ today? 
 
ans. __________________________?         

 

 

 

16.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 
 

   17. 
 
 

Learning outcomes:- 
The Learner  

  identifies kinds of nouns  

 differentiates between simple past and simple present verbs 

Ref. Petals Pg. 5 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
   
Underline the nouns in the sentences below and identify their kinds. 
 
1.  Rohan is very happy today.                _________________ 
 
2.  She is my good friend.                         _________________ 
 
3. Gold is very costly.                                _________________ 
 
4.  He was awarded for his bravery.      _________________ 
 
5. Our class won the medal.                    _________________ 
 
 
Write the type of tense:- 
 
1. He went to school with his friend.  ______________ 
 
2. I play football in the evening.          ______________ 
 
3. They live in Chandigarh.                    ______________ 
 
4.  The lion came out of his den.          ______________ 
 
5.  She likes to read books.                   ______________ 

 

 

 

17.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 

  18. 
 

Learning outcomes:- 
The Learner  

 writes a ‘mini biography’ and ‘mini autobiography’ 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
   
Write a paragraph on your daily routine. 
 
_____________________________________________________________ 
 
_____________________________________________________________ 
 
_____________________________________________________________ 
 
____________________________________________________________ 
 
Write a paragraph on ‘My Best Friend’ 
 
Write a paragraph on ‘My Family’. 
 
Write a paragraph on ‘My Best Teacher’. 
 
Write a paragraph on ‘My good qualities’. 

 

 

 

18.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 
 

  18. 
 
 

Learning outcomes:-  
The Learner  

  writes paragraphs in English from verbal, visual clues, with 
appropriate punctuation marks and linkers 

 attempts to write creatively (stories, poems, posters, etc) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

    
 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 

 

 

 

 

19. Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 

   18. 
 
 
 

Learning outcomes:-  
The Learner  

  writes paragraphs in English from verbal, visual clues, with 
appropriate punctuation marks and linkers 

 attempts to write creatively (stories, poems, posters, etc) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 Write a story on ‘The Lion and the Mouse’ with the help of following 
clues 
   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Write a story on ‘A Thirsty Crow’. 
 
Write a story on ‘Union is strength’. 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Forest  sleeping    mouse     jumping    woke up    pity    

Hunter   net   roaring   cut    freed   thanked   

20.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 
 

   18. 
 

Learning outcomes:-  
The Learner  

  writes informal letters, messages and e-mails 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
Write a letter to your friend inviting him on birthday party. 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 
Imagine yourself as Rohan Sharma son of Madan Sharma. Write an email 
to your father telling him about your result. Use the given format. 
      
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

   e-mail writing 

From:- rohan@gmail.com 

To:- MadanSharma@yahoo.com    

Date:-  

Subject:-  regarding examination result 

__________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________ 

_________________ 

_________________ 

_________________ 

Dear Vishal, 

________________________________________________________________________

________________________________________________________________________

________________________________________________________________________

________________________________________________________________________

________________________________________________________________________ 

Your Friend, 

______________. 

21.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Learning outcomes:- (Listening & Speaking) 
The Learner  

  speaks on peace, equality etc suggesting personal views 
 appreciates either verbally / in writing the variety in food, dress, 

customs and festivals as read/heard in his/her day-to day life, in 
storybooks/ heard in narratives/ seen in videos, films etc 

 uses meaningful grammatically correct sentences to describe 
and  narrate incidents. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
   

1. Speak some lines on your favourite dish. 
2. Speak some lines on Diwali festival. 
3. Speak some lines on peace. 
4. Speak some lines on equality. 
5. Speak some lines on visit to a zoo. 

6. Speak some lines on your favourite movie. 

 

 

         22. Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Learning outcomes:- (Listening & Speaking) 
The Learner  
 conducts short interviews of people around him e.g interviewing 
grandparents, teachers, school librarian, gardener etc. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Language Items:- 
The teacher will ask the students to perform a small role play as a 
grandfather and a grandson. The students may ask the following 
questions during the interview. 
 

1. What is your name? 
  

2. Where are you from? 
  

3. What do you do? 
  

4. What is your residential address? 
  

5. How many members are there in your family? 
  

6. What does your brother do? 
  

7. What is your hobby? 
  

8. What do you do in free time? 
  

9. Who is your ideal? 
  

10. What is your aim in life? 

 

 

 

      23.  Assessment Sheet 



 
 

 



 
 

 



 
 

 

 

 



 
 

 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 



 
 

 



 
 

 



 
 

 



 
 

 

 

 



 
 

 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 



 
 
 



 
 

 

 

 



 
 

 


